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the beginning of each evaluation pe-
riod’’ as allowing publication of the 
criteria and standards after the Fed-
eral fiscal year begins, as long as the 
evaluation period of the carriers for 
the new criteria and standards begins 
after the publication of the notice. 

[59 FR 682, Jan. 6, 1994] 

§ 421.202 Requirements and condi-
tions. 

Before entering into or renewing a 
carrier contract, CMS determines that 
the carrier— 

(a) Has the capacity to perform its 
contractual responsibilities effectively 
and efficiently; 

(b) Has the financial responsibility 
and legal authority necessary to carry 
out its responsibilities; and 

(c) Will be able to meet any other re-
quirements CMS considers pertinent, 
and, if designated a regional DMEPOS 
carrier, any special requirements for 
regional carriers under § 421.210 of this 
subpart. 

[45 FR 42179, June 23, 1980, as amended at 57 
FR 27307, June 18, 1992] 

§ 421.203 Carrier’s failure to perform 
efficiently and effectively. 

(a) Failure by a carrier to meet, or 
demonstrate the capacity to meet, the 
criteria and standards specified in 
§ 421.201 may be grounds for adverse ac-
tion by the Secretary, such as contract 
termination or non-renewal. 

(b) Notwithstanding whether or not a 
carrier meets the criteria and stand-
ards specified in § 421.201, if the cost in-
curred by the carrier to meet its con-
tractual requirements exceeds the 
amount that CMS finds to be reason-
able and adequate to meet the cost 
which must be incurred by an effi-
ciently and economically operated car-
rier, those high costs may also be 
grounds for adverse action. 

[59 FR 682, Jan. 6, 1994] 

§ 421.205 Termination by the Sec-
retary. 

(a) Cause for termination. The Sec-
retary may terminate a contract with 
a carrier at any time if he or she deter-
mines that the carrier has failed sub-
stantially to carry out any material 
terms of the contract or has performed 

its function in a manner inconsistent 
with the effective and efficient admin-
istration of the Medicare Part B pro-
gram. 

(b) Notice and opportunity for hearing. 
Upon notification of the Secretary’s in-
tent to terminate the contract, the 
carrier may request a hearing within 20 
days after the date on the notice of in-
tent to terminate. 

(c) Hearing procedures. The hearing 
procedures will be those specified in 
§ 421.128(c). 

§ 421.210 Designations of regional car-
riers to process claims for durable 
medical equipment, prosthetics, 
orthotics and supplies. 

(a) Basis. This section is based on sec-
tions 1834(a)(12) and 1834(h) of the Act, 
which authorize the Secretary to des-
ignate one carrier for one or more en-
tire regions to process claims for dura-
ble medical equipment, prosthetic de-
vices, prosthetics, orthotics, and other 
supplies (DMEPOS). This authority has 
been delegated to CMS. 

(b) Types of claims. Claims for the fol-
lowing, except for items incident to a 
physician’s professional service as de-
fined in § 410.26, incident to a physi-
cian’s service in a rural health clinic as 
defined in § 405.2413, or bundled into 
payment to a provider, ambulatory 
surgical center, or other facility, are 
processed by the designated carrier for 
its designated region and not by other 
carriers— 

(1) Durable medical equipment (and 
related supplies) as defined in section 
1861(n) of the Act; 

(2) Prosthetic devices (and related 
supplies) as described in section 
1861(s)(8) of the Act, (including intra-
ocular lenses and parenteral and en-
teral nutrients, supplies, and equip-
ment, when furnished under the pros-
thetic device benefit); 

(3) Orthotics and prosthetics (and re-
lated supplies) as described in section 
1861(s)(9); 

(4) Home dialysis supplies and equip-
ment as described in section 
1861(s)(2)(F); 

(5) Surgical dressings and other de-
vices as described in section 1861(s)(5); 

(6) Immunosuppressive drugs as de-
scribed in section 1861(s)(2)(J); and 

(7) Other items or services which are 
designated by CMS. 
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(c) Region designation. (1) The bound-
aries of the initial four regions for 
processing claims described in para-
graph (b) of this section contain the 
following States and territories: 

(i) Region A: Maine, New Hampshire, 
Vermont, Massachusetts, Connecticut, 
Rhode Island, New York, New Jersey, 
Pennsylvania, and Delaware. 

(ii) Region B: Maryland, the District 
of Columbia, Virginia, West Virginia, 
Ohio, Michigan, Indiana, Illinois, Wis-
consin, and Minnesota. 

(iii) Region C: North Carolina, South 
Carolina, Kentucky, Tennessee, Geor-
gia, Florida, Alabama, Mississippi, 
Louisiana, Texas, Arkansas, Okla-
homa, New Mexico, Colorado, Puerto 
Rico, and the Virgin Islands. 

(iv) Region D: Alaska, Hawaii, Amer-
ican Samoa, Guam, the Northern Mar-
iana Islands, California, Nevada, Ari-
zona, Washington, Oregon, Montana, 
Idaho, Utah, Wyoming, North Dakota, 
South Dakota, Nebraska, Kansas, Iowa, 
and Missouri. 

(2) CMS has the option to modify the 
number and boundaries of the regions 
established in paragraph (c)(1) of this 
section based on appropriate criteria 
and considerations, including the effect 
of the change on beneficiaries and 
DMEPOS suppliers. To announce 
changes, CMS publishes a notice in the 
FEDERAL REGISTER that delineates the 
regional boundary or boundaries 
changed, the States and territories af-
fected, and supporting criteria or con-
siderations. 

(d) Criteria for designating regional car-
riers. CMS designates regional carriers 
to achieve a greater degree of effective-
ness and efficiency in the administra-
tion of the Medicare program. In mak-
ing this designation, CMS will award 
regional carrier contracts in accord-
ance with applicable law and will con-
sider some or all of the following cri-
teria— 

(1) Timeliness of claim processing; 
(2) Cost per claim; 
(3) Claim processing quality; 
(4) Experience in claim processing, 

and in establishing local medical re-
view policy; and 

(5) Other criteria that CMS believes 
to be pertinent. 

(e) Carrier designation. (1) Each car-
rier designated a regional carrier must 

process claims for items listed in para-
graph (b) of this section for bene-
ficiaries whose permanent residence is 
within that carrier’s region as des-
ignated under paragraph (c) of this sec-
tion. When processing the claims, the 
carrier must use the payment rates ap-
plicable for the State of residence of 
the beneficiary, including a qualified 
Railroad Retirement beneficiary. A 
beneficiary’s permanent residence is 
the address at which he or she intends 
to spend 6 months or more of the cal-
endar year. 

(2) CMS notifies affected Medicare 
beneficiaries and suppliers when it des-
ignates a regional carrier (in accord-
ance with paragraph (d) of this section) 
to process DMEPOS claims (as defined 
in paragraph (b) of this section) for all 
Medicare beneficiaries residing in their 
respective regions (as designated under 
paragraph (c) of this section). 

(3) CMS may contract for the per-
formance of National Supplier Clear-
inghouse functions through a contract 
amendment to one of the DME regional 
carrier contracts or through a contract 
amendment to any Medicare carrier 
contract under § 421.200. 

(4) CMS periodically recompetes the 
contracts for the DME regional car-
riers. CMS also periodically recom-
petes the National Supplier Clearing-
house function. 

(f) Collecting information of ownership. 
Carriers designated as regional claims 
processors must obtain from each sup-
plier of items listed in paragraph (b) of 
this section information concerning 
ownership and control as required by 
section 1124A of the Act and part 420 of 
this chapter, and certifications that 
supplier standards are met as required 
by part 424 of this chapter. 

[57 FR 27307, June 18, 1992, as amended at 58 
FR 60796, Nov. 18, 1993; 70 FR 9239, Feb. 25, 
2005] 

§ 421.212 Railroad Retirement Board 
contracts. 

In accordance with this subpart C, 
the Railroad Retirement Board con-
tracts with DMEPOS regional carriers 
designated by CMS, as set forth in 
§ 421.210(e)(2), for processing claims for 
Medicare-eligible Railroad Retirement 

VerDate Mar<15>2010 15:33 Dec 14, 2011 Jkt 223183 PO 00000 Frm 00311 Fmt 8010 Sfmt 8010 Q:\42\42V3 ofr150 PsN: PC150


		Superintendent of Documents
	2014-08-14T15:01:35-0400
	US GPO, Washington, DC 20401
	Superintendent of Documents
	GPO attests that this document has not been altered since it was disseminated by GPO




